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Voting:  (a) on resolutions or recommendations one by one, or 
               (b) in a single vote 
     (c) to endorse entire report 
 
A.   Statement of Issue:  
Discontinuance of Prayer at University Commencement Ceremony. 
 

B.   Recommendations:  
In an effort to be more sensitive to believers and non-believers in attendance at 
the university’s commencement ceremony, the committee recommends that the 
current practice of an invocation be discontinued in the campus wide ceremony. 
 
C.    Committee Work:   
The issue of Prayer at Commencement was first raised in the 2005 session of 
the Human Relations Committee and was a carryover into the 2006 session as 
unfinished business.  The Human Relations Committee worked on the issue over 
the course of the next two years and brought it before the Senate Executive 
Committee (see attachments) with HR committee recommendation to have a 
moment of silence in addition to the invocation.  This was thought to be a 
compromise that would allow non-believers to contemplate whatever it was they 
wanted to contemplate, without the mention of a deity.  After much debate, the 
SEC returned the proposal to the committee. 
 
In the last round of addressing this issue, the committee met with Diane Krejsa of 
the President’s Office of Legal Affairs to get a legal viewpoint about the practice 
at the University.  Much to the committee’s chagrin, there is no clear stance from 
the Supreme Court in regards to higher education on this issue.  Additionally the 
committee did a review of our peer institutions (Berkeley, Illinois, Michigan, North 
Carolina and UCLA) and found that none of the peers have prayer at 
commencement.   
 



In the past three years the University of Maryland has not performed a 
benediction. Only the invocation has been done since May of 2006. This has not 
been a policy but has become an acceptable practice. The committee discussed 
in depth as to what does the University, faculty, and students want in terms of 
Prayer at Commencement and should this become a policy for all institutions at 
the university?  It was decided that the individual institutions would continue to 
make that decision on their own. 
 
D.   Alternatives:         
Leave the university commencement as is with two minutes devoted to 
Invocations. 

E.  Risks: 
This is a topic that is as old as time and there is no perfect solution. Therefore 
this proposal will not be met with the approval of everyone and someone will find 
offense.  There are no other risks. 
 
F:  Financial Implications: 
There are no financial implications 

 



Meeting Minutes for the Human Relations Committee  
Meeting on Oct. 14, 2008 

 
 
Members Present: Chandra Bisnath (Ex-Officio-VP SA Rep), Willie Brown (Chair), 
Roberta Donley (Staff), William Fourney (Faculty), Robert Hayes (Undergraduate), John 
Lea-Cox (Faculty), Valerie Orlando (Faculty), David Rieger (Ex-Officio-VP AA Rep), 
Kenneth Tanaka (Faculty), Marsha Turner-Botts (Staff), Susan Warren (Ex-Officio-VP 
SA Rep), Robert Waters (Ex-Officio-Prov Rep), Dave Miles 
 
Member Excused: Cordell Black (Ex-Officio-Prov Rep), Gloria Bouis (Ex-Officio-Dir 
Hum Rel Rep), Tarandeep Kalra (Graduate Student), David Kwon (Undergraduate), 
Pamela Lanford (Faculty), Carol Pearson (Faculty), James Sandlin (Undergraduate), 
Zhan Shi (Graduate Student), Brandie Simons (Undergraduate), Audrey Stewart (Staff). 
 
Guest: Diane Krejsa, University Council, Office of Legal Affairs. 
 
The meeting was called to order at 10:00 a.m. 
 
Chair Brown opening the meeting and took a vote on the approval of last meeting’s 
minutes.  All were in favor of approval. 
 
Chair Brown introduced Diane Krejsa.  Ms. Krejsa is the legal representative who is 
giving a presentation on the Supreme Court rulings on the matter of prayer at 
convocations. 
 
Ms. Krejsa mentioned that the Supreme Court is not clear on this issue as it affects higher 
institutions of learning.  A ‘Lemon Law’ is usually applied to determine if a particular 
invocation is in violation of the fourteenth amendment.  The Fourteenth amendment 
states that the United States or the states shall not make a ruling or statute establishing 
religion.  This ‘Lemon Law’ states that the purpose of the invocation can only be secular 
in nature, must not advance or inhibit religion and cannot cause excessive entanglement 
by the state. 
 
In the case of elementary or middle schools the case is clear. The students would be 
compelled to attend a school function, their age of discernment is in question, the 
solemnity of the occasion was suspect and the function would be held on state property 
thus calling into question the state’s endorsement of a particular religion. 
 
At higher institutions, the solemnity of the occasion would be a factor in determining 
whether or not a particular invocation of a religious nature could be used. No one would 
be compelled to attend, and all the participants are above the age of discernment. 
 
A recent Supreme Court ruling concerning the prayer at common mess at VMI states that 
the students were compelled to attend and the form of prayer was predescribed by the 
governing authority thus violating the ‘Lemon Law’. 



 
Another case involved the display of the Ten Commandments by a Kentucky courthouse 
as part and parcel of other state legal documents.  This was denied.  The case where the 
Ten Commandments were to be displayed as a monument along with other monuments 
was deemed acceptable as it amounted to a passive display and did not promote religion. 
 
The moment of silence option was discussed but because it was normally given by the 
rotation of chaplains it was deemed by some to be invoking a religious endorsement. 
 
 
A member mentioned that we should either have a prayer or not have it. 
 
A member made reference to convocations as not really being a solemn occasion thereby 
not meriting any invocation. 
 
A member brought up the issue of legal risk in not including prayer but voiced concern 
about being uncomfortable with this part of the convocation ceremony. 
 
Another issue concerned a guest speaker’s mention of prayer or religion, but this was not 
considered to be indoctrination but only a small part of the whole ceremony. 
 
A member asked whether or not the right to religion exists. 
 
Two members were of the opinion that it did not. 
 
A member was concerned about offending the chaplains by not inviting them to perform 
the invocation. 
 
Chair Brown ended the meeting at 11:00 a.m. stating that more work needed to be done 
and that we would have to start from scratch.  The purpose of today’s meeting was to get 
the legal perspective.  He will make an attempt to find out what the elements and 
structure of the ceremony were for the last ten years and then try to get a consensus of 
opinion at the next meeting. 
 
 
Submitted by:  Dave Miles 
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A.   Statement of Issue:  
Introduction of a moment of silence at the commencement ceremony to facilitate 
inclusiveness of believers and non-believers 
 

B.   Recommendations:  
In an effort to be more inclusive of believers and non-believers in the university’s 
commencement ceremony, the committee recommends that the two minute 
invocation be replaced by a moment of silence for one minute and one minute of 
spoken word. 
 
It is further recommended that any future alterations to the commencement 
ceremony invocation and moment of reflection will be subject to further 
conversation between the chaplains and the appropriate university senate 
committee. 
 
C.    Committee Work:   
The issue of Prayer at Commencement was first raised in the 2005 session of 
the Human Relations Committee and was a carryover into the 2006 session as 
unfinished business.   
 
The 2006 committee started the discussions of the subject at their October 19, 
2006 meetings and decided to move forward with it. There were members who 
felt that prayer should not be part of the commencement ceremony, some felt the 
ceremony was not inclusive enough and others felt that it was their right to have 
prayer at commencement.  It was agreed that since the practice is already taking 
place, we do not have the authority to stop the practice and therefore we will 



concentrate our efforts on making it more inclusive with the understanding that 
there is no ‘perfect’ solution. 
 
Over the course of the next two months, the committee met with Father William 
Bryne in November and Rabbi Ari Israel in December of 2006, to further our 
understanding of processes and procedures for the chaplains’ role in 
commencement ceremonies.  Additionally we inquired as to the funding of the 
chaplaincies and the structural relationship with the university. To summarize: 
 

1. The operating budgets for the chaplaincies are provided by their 
sponsoring faith organization e.g., the Archdiocese of Washington. 
Chaplain’s salaries are not paid for by the state.  Each chaplaincy 
organizes itself and is funded in various ways depending upon the 
governing body. This certifies one’s presence. It is more of a matter of the 
University providing space for what it perceives as a need or desire for the 
wish of the students. There are no organizations that are funded by the 
University. 

2. For the university commencement, the chaplains rotate on an annual 
basis.  There is an occasional specific request but not often. 

3. There is a very strict policy on the brevity for two minutes or less. 
4. There is an offer made each year to the commencement committees of 

the individual colleges/schools by the Coordinator of the Memorial Chapel.  
It is the option of the college to accept.  Some do and some do not. 

5. There is a rigorous approval process for the recognition of chaplains by 
the University.  There is a period of application and those materials are 
reviewed by the Vice President of Student Affairs and her staff.  Among 
the criteria that are reviewed are the presence of a national organizing 
group, the funding necessary to support a chaplain and his/her programs, 
and of great importance, the presence of a large body of students that 
have requested this denomination or faith community. 

6. In addition, the university requires the chaplains to have a board that 
oversees their work, and we require the chaplain have educational 
credentials (including ordination if that is normal for the faith group).  The 
process for recognizing chaplains is rigorous because the University has 
limited resources to support the chaplaincies and we want to make sure 
we are placing those resources (financial, space, time, etc.) where the 
need is most critical.  

 
At the December 2006 meeting, Rabbi Israel met with the committee and 
proposed that in order to be more inclusive, the chaplains would offer an 
introductory statement of a moment of silence for one minute and one minute of 
spoken words (the moment of silence was later changed to a moment of 
reflection and will be used from this point on).  The committee agreed that this 
was a proposal that merits further consideration and asked the Rabbi to have the 
chaplains’ work on a generic concept for the introductory statement for the 
moment of reflection. 



 
The committee met in February 2007 and endorsed the proposal of having both a 
“moment of reflection” and an “Invocation”.   The moment of reflection is not 
intended to give students a chance to pray in silence, but rather to be used by 
everyone for whatever it is they want to reflect upon, be that prayer, thankfulness 
for their graduation, the health of their dog, the new job they are starting.  It is a 
way to be inclusive to believers and non-believers alike. 
 
There was a vote by the committee on there being a moment of reflection and a 
Invocation and the vote was passed 6 to 1 
 
In April, the chaplains sent a few options for the committee’s consideration: 
 
Moment of Reflection:   
 
 We believe (?) in the benefits and responsibilities of having a college 
education and for this we are grateful, let us take a moment of silent reflection 
etc…  
  
Or “Today we are celebrating a terrific and well earned accomplishment of a 
college graduation, let us join in a moment of silent reflection together with all of 
those who have helped us through this time to show our gratitude for being here 
today…:” 



 
INVOCATION: 
Let us join together in a moment of silent reflection, in gratitude for the 
opportunity we have had to study at this university… …  
.... (the moment of reflection was concluded with this thanksgiving :) 
We give thanks for the gifts and opportunities bestowed upon us here at 
Maryland.  For our teachers and mentors, for our daily food and those who 
prepared it, for our families, classmates, friends and employers.  And for the 
strength to take what we have learned into the world. 
 We give thanks this night.  We give thanks! 
AMEN  
 
At the April meeting, the committee agreed that the wording was fine with the 
exception of the word “Amen”.  The chaplains have agreed to remove the word. 
 
Comments: 
The chaplain system exists so that the University maintains control in a public 
forum of the people who are representing religion in a way that is responsible 
and sensitive versus having no control and not knowing what you get.   
Unregulated entities around campus can be very confusing for students. 
Religious life is a very important part of a desire that the students themselves 
have and there is a demand and desire on the behalf of the students. Roughly 
1,000 students are going to Catholic mass on campus every Sunday. We have 
the existence of religious life meeting the needs for students. A perfect example 
is September 11, 2001 commonly referred to as 9/11. When 9/11 happened, 
there was organization on the mall and since religion played a part in that tragedy 
it was very valuable for students to see religion presented in a peaceful unified 
way.   
 
The chaplains believe and it is the belief of the majority of the committee that the 
students are sensitive to diversity on this campus. Lack of diversity and 
sensitivity is not a major issue that the University faces in terms of religious life. 
Since there is an open and closing word at commencement it would be easy to 
replace one of those with a moment of silence and then replace the other with a 
more organized meditation or thought. 
 
Final point, the university has done research on campus that suggests that 
spirituality and faith are important to students (both in terms of their identity and 
in terms of salient items of discussion).  The more recent research that used 
Alexander Astin’s survey instrument from UCLA with our students at the 
University of Maryland would support the conclusion that students --- by majority-
-- have a positive regard for faith/spirituality.  



 
D.   Alternatives:         
Leave the university commencement as is with two minutes devoted to 
Invocations. 

E.  Risks: 
This is a topic that is as old as time and there is no perfect solution. Therefore 
this proposal will not be met with the approval of everyone and someone will find 
offense.  There are no other risks. 
 
F:  Financial Implications: 
There are no financial implications 
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